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June 15: BRG meeting, 6:30p, Jersey 

Lilyôs Roadhouse, мсрл .ǊŀŜōǳǊƴ 5ǊΦ 
{ŀƭŜƳΣ ±!  нпмроΦ 

June 22-24: Orientation to Cave Res-

cue course, at Franklin County Public 

Safety Training Center, Chambersburg, 

PA. Contact Wil Orndorff  540-951-

8403 or dyetracer@gmail.com for info.  

June 22-24:  Spring 2018 MAR, Bear 

Cave Natural Area, Hillside, PA.  Within 

walking distance of several classic PA 

caves.  Click here for info.   

June 22-24: Orientation to Cave Res-

cue course, at Franklin County Public 

Safety Training Center, Chambersburg, 

PA. Click here for info, or contact Wil 

Orndorff at his phone 540-951-8403 or 

dyetracer@gmail.com.  

July 14-15: WVACS Classic. Contact 

Dave Socky at 540-529-1591 or 

sockydr@cox.net for more information.  

July 20: BRG meeting, 6:30p, Jersey 

Lilyôs Roadhouse, мсрл .ǊŀŜōǳǊƴ 5ǊΦ 
{ŀƭŜƳΣ ±!  нпмроΦ 

May 10ï 19: NCRC National Training 
Seminar, Camp Skyline in Mentone, 

AL. There will be five levels of class, 

each with over 100 hours of classroom 

and hands-on training.  See   NCRC 

website http://ncrc.info for more info. 

May 18: BRG meeting, 6:30p, Jersey 

Lilyôs Roadhouse, мсрл .ǊŀŜōǳǊƴ 5ǊΦ 
{ŀƭŜƳΣ ±!  нпмроΦ 

May 18- 19: Over the Edge Rappel ï 

The Last Time at the 136ô Patrick Henry 

Hotel, downtown Roanoke, VA.  Rope 

volunteers contact here. This is a two-

day commitment.  

May 24-28: Friarôs Hole Swine and 

Dine, hosted by Baltimore Grotto.  

May 25 ï 29: 2018 Speleofest, at the 

Lone Star Preserve in Bonnieville, KY.  

Hosted by the Louisville Grotto of the 

NSS  For more info, click here.  

June 8-10: Karst-O-Rama, at the Great 

Saltpeter Cave Preserve, Mount Vernon, 

KY. See http://karstorama.com/ for reg-

istration info. 

July 30 - Aug 3: NSS Convention in 

Helena, Montana.  For more info, visit 

http://nss2018.caves.org/ 

Aug 17:  BRG meeting, 6:30p, Jersey 

Lilyôs Roadhouse, мсрл .ǊŀŜōǳǊƴ 5ǊΦ 
{ŀƭŜƳΣ ±!  нпмроΦ 

Aug 17-19:  Indiana Cave Capers at 

Camp Rivervale near Mitchell IN. See 

http://www.cigcaves.com  

Sept 21-23:  Fall VAR 2018, New River 

Junction, Blacksburg VA.  Hosted by 

VPI Cave Club.  See 

www.fallVAR2018.com for more info. 

Oct 4-7:  2018 TAG Cave-In. Hosted by 

the Dogwood City Grotto. For info see  

https://www.tagfallcavein.org/  
 

Oct 20: Bridge Day. No other info.   
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ANNOUNCEMENTS 
BRG Meeting Minutes  ï can be read 
on the BRG webpage at:  

http://blueridgegrotto.org under the 

óBRG Organizationô button.   

Trip Reports:  To keep the meeting 
moving along, ALL trip reports will be 

limited to FIVE MINUTES per cave; 15 

minute maximum for reports per person. 

And please submit written cave trip re-

ports to the secretary. Thanks!  

NSS Membership: As of 
Apr 30, 2018, the NSS has a 

total of 8,517 members. 

Would you like to join or 

renew with the NSS?  See this link for 

details. 

BRG Meetings:  BRG will continue to 
meet at Jersey Lilyôs/Salem, VA.  The 

meeting room has been reserved for the 

rest of 2018. For BRG to use the large 

meeting room, at least 8 people must 

attend and order something (beverage, 

food) during the meeting.    

Summer Time:  It was decided that 
BRG will continue to hold meetings 

during summer 2018.  So, see you June, 

15, July 20, and August 17.   

No DUMP in August:  The newsletter 
editors will not publish the CARBIDE 

DUMP in August 2018.  

VA Cave Board:  The next VCB meet-
ing  will be Saturday, June 30, 2018 at 

11a in the Natural Bridge State Park 

Visitor Center.   

Troutville Trail Days:  BRG decided 

to NOT have an informational booth at 

Troutville Trail Days, June 1-3, 2018.  

Maybe next year.  

Newsletter Exchange:  Al Stewart 

wishes to step down.  The BRG ex-

change/return address has been changed 

to the Sockyôs address.  Exchange news-

letter editors will be notified. 

LIGHTS: Mary Socky motioned BRG 
replace the final 4AA light systems with 

Energizer 3AAA light systems to 

streamline the loaner systems.  (The old 

systems can be used as backups.) Trish 

Geiger seconded. Vote was unanimous.  

Doug Feller will purchase new lights, 

submit receipt to the Treasurer.   

Karst Awareness Day in Lynch-

burg, VA. POSTPHONED until a date 

yet to be determined, after September 9, 

2018.  Gretchen said she has the grant 

funds, and BRG can do the cave conser-

vation event at a later date.  
  

VA and WV Cave Closure Dates  

Virginia 

Summer closure dates: Apr 15-Oct 15 

Winter closure dates:   Oct 15-Apr 15 

West Virginia 

Summer closure dates: Apr  1- Sept 15 

Winter closure dates:    Sept 1-May 15 

 

The May 18, 2018 meeting of the 

Blue Ridge Grotto will be held at: 

Jersey Lily's Roadhouse 1650 Brae-

burn Dr, Salem, VA 24153. Dinner 

or appetizers with socializing starts at 

6:30pm with the meeting starting soon 

after. 

PROGRAM - This month will be 

spur of the moment, as neither Dave 

Socky or Susan Burr will be at this 

meeting.  Does someone have a laptop 

and photos they can show? 

Grotto Trip 

To Be Determined   

BRG Meeting  

Notice 

Treasurer's Report - David Socky  

April 20, 2018 

General Fund:     $3,025.85 
Conservation:     $   160.64 
Cave Bucks:     $   100.64 
Equipment:         $   235.36 
    Total:       $ 3522.49 

 

Eleven members and guests attended 

the April 20, 2018 BRG meeting at 

Jersey Lilyôs in Salem VA.  

The program was a slide show of re-

cent caving trips in the Virginias.  

Thanks to Dave Socky for running the 

computer and meeting room TV.   

Know of a potential caver? Bring them 

to a BRG meeting, sponsor them on a 

BRG activity, do lots of fun things with 

the best cavers around ~       

Cave Softly and Safely 

Membership 
Updates 

NSS BOG NEWS  

NSS BOG meeting in Blacksburg, VA, 

March 17-18, 2018.    Lynn Ott, Gene 

Harrison, others attended.   

The NSS is no longer offering ISP for 

grottos; current contracts with grottos 

will be honored, but will not be re-

newed.   The NSS Webpage is being 

rebuilt by Wil Urbanski and others; cur-

rently the ñSearching for a Grotto near 

youò is broken.  The IT are fixing it, and 

are streamlining the server.  It 

SHOULD work in 2019.   

Much discussion, little action, BUT the 

NSS did give area grottos a gift:   

Lynn Ott brought a big box of caving 

books, donated by the NSS, to the April 

20 BRG meeting.  The NSS Board of 

Governors (BOG) has donated these 

books to grottos in the hope they can be 

used as door prizes, raffles, fund raisers 

or new member incentives in grottos 

and spark interest in new cavers.   

Thanks! 

Here are the titles: 

 

¶ SERA-VAR 2008 Bristol, TN Guide-

book 

¶ A Study of Environmental was Fac-

tors in Harrisonós Cave Barbados 

West Indies. 1994 

¶ 2016 NSS Convention Guidebook - 

75th Anniversary Ely, NV  (3 copies) 

¶ 2014 NSS Convention Guidebook - 

Huntsville, AL (2 copies) 

¶ Bat Gate Design: A Technical Interac-

tive Forum (TX) 2002 

¶ On Caves & Cameras - (Thompson & 

Van Swearingen) 

http://blueridgegrotto.org
https://caves.org/info/membertypes.shtml
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is a novelist who is writing a book with 

the main character being a caver. She is 

doing research on cavers and caving. We 
toured the main highlights of Lowmoor 

for about 3.5 hours. We took Jennifer all 

the way to the back end of the cave (but 

didnôt go through Charlieôs Dig). She 
enjoyed the trip so much she may be 

'hooked' on caving!  

4/3:  Butler Cave, VA. Participants in-

cluded David Socky, Rocky Ward, and 

Amos Mincin. This was the last filming 

session in Butler for the Dream Lake Sto-

ry. I needed just two scenes and I now 

have Rock doing a cameo in the program. 

4/7:  Helectite Cave, VA. Participants 

included Mark Hodge, Dave Socky, Ste-

ven Biggers, Colin Biggers, Matthew 

Barnes, Taylor Barnes, Alex Macaraeg, 
Nina Shields, Ritchie Ellison, Vanessa 

Ellison, Teresa Lea, Douglass Lea, Julia 

Mcminn, and Bill Phillips. Phil Lucas 

helped considerably on the surface. We 

transported 30 tracks for the rail car from 

the entrance to the start of Supersweet dig. 

It took 4.5 hours. The age range was 60 

years. There was a 6 year old and then me, 
at 66! It was a fun trip where we used a 

'bucket brigade' technique to move the 

pieces through the cave. There were 12 

brigade sections, plus a couple places 
where everyone carried from 1 to 4 tracks 

through nice walking passage.  

4/7: Island Ford Cave, VA.  Participants 

included Susan Burr, Jeff Huffman, Hilla-

ry Huffman.  This was a practice trip for 

Hillary and a chance for Jeff to play 
around in Island Ford Cave, in preparation 

for Hillary going on the upcoming Lost 

World Caverns ówildô trip.   

4/7: Dan and Marian McConnell took 

Danôs visiting family members to visit 

Dixie Caverns, VA.  Great time, they told 
the tour of past exploration efforts at Dixie 

Caverns and showed tourists the dig un-

der the Wedding Bell formation.  After-

wards, Dan & Marian got to talk with 
caverns owner Connie Browning.  Connie 

says ñHiò to BRG.   

4/8:  John Powers of SLIGO, Gene Har-
rison, Lynn Ott, took a group of 18 peo-

ple, ages 7 - 70, for a hike on the C&O 

canal to Dam # 4 Cave (Hagerstown, 

WV) as part of a Frederick MD Parks & 
Rec. trip.  The cave stream was active; 

they saw a bat and a salamander.  

January 2018:  Rolland Moore lives in 
Mexico most of the year, and goes caving 

with the Proyecto Sierra Mazateca (a 

Mexican Cave Project).  This year, they 

found and surveyed El Mero Hoyo, a 520 
ft. pit.  They also found and surveyed a 

240 ft. pit, that they named Sotano de 

Palo Tirado.  They mapped 5 other small 

pits.  Nice discoveries ï but lots of hard 
work and jungle chopping with machetes 

to make any progress.  

3/17:  Maxwelton Cave, WV. Partici-

pants included David Socky, Nikki Fox, 

Chris Coates, and Keely Owens. This was 

a three day camp trip to survey upstream 
in Sweetwater. Went in at 1:30pm on 

Friday and got out at 5pm on Sunday. 

There was only 4 to 5 inches of airspace in 

the Foxhole, which was pretty scary. The 
Ghost Camp had flooded to the ceiling in 

February, soaking all sleeping bags except 

Chris's. We surveyed 1894 feet of large 

virgin passage upstream in Sweetwater. It 

was beautiful, and it still goes big! 

(Update ï Another trip on April 1 extend-

ed the upstream passage for another 1400 

feet. It still goes big. Maxwelton is now 
over 18 miles long). Exiting through the 

Foxhole on Sunday was easier then I had 

feared. We weren't trapped ï yeah! We 

exited Sunday evening at 5pm. 

3/23:  Butler Cave, VA. Participants 

included David Socky and Mark Hodge. 
Mark and I went into Butler to the stream 

passage and did more scenes for the 

Dream Lake Story. We had to walk in 

from the road because there was too much 
snow on the Homestead driveway. When 

we got back to the cars I realized I had left 

my car keys down in the entrance to But-

ler. Mark gave me the key to the entrance 
and I had to hike all the way back, get my 

keys, and then hike back to cars. I got my 

exercise for the day.  

3/24:  Big Bone Cave (Natural Chim-

neys), VA.  The survey team included 

David Socky, Mark Hodge, and Jeff Jahn. 
Also at Natural Chimney's was Rick Lam-

bert, Mary Sue Socky, Janet Tinkham, 

Rick Wagner, and Sarah Wagner (Rick's 

daughter). This was the first 'Natural 
Chimneys' survey led by Rick Lambert 

that Mary Sue and I had attended. We 

started out by surveying Big Bone Cave, 

newly dug into the day before. It was 
named Big Bone Cave because of the 

animal bones found just inside the pit 

entrance. It was not a long cave - only 37 

feet - and ended in a small drain at the end, 

after an 8 foot long crawl. It took all of 5 
stations. After that, we brought over an 8 

foot long plastic culvert which will eventual-

ly be put in the entrance. Then we went to 

the far side of the park and dug at the base of 
a rock pinnacle. But the dig didn't seem all 

that good. And what little air movement 

there was detectable was probably due to air 

circulation along the large piles of break-
down and rock along the base of the cliffs. 

We finally called it a day at  2pm, mostly 

because of the snow that was supposed to be 

moving in that afternoon and evening. 

3/24:  Mary Sue Socky and Janet Tinkham 

explored the Natural Chimneys, VA, look-
ing for sinkholes along the nature trail that 

might connect with nearby Browns Cave.  

According to an old report, an upper sink-

hole used to be connected to Browns, but the 
passage can no longer be found.  They visit-

ed Browns Cave, looking for inside slumps 

and potential dig sites.  

3/31:  BRG trip to Scott Hollow Cave, 

WV.  Participants were Susan Burr, Doug 

Feller, Jeff Huffman, Lauren Appel, and 

Mystik Miller (of Greenbrier Grotto).   This 
trip was to the Christmas Tree Room to pho-

tograph the óChristmas Treeô spar formation.  

That done, they returned to the Junction 

Room and headed to Mystic River, which 
was really flowing!  The water was higher 

than normal.  They saw a beautiful waterfall, 

beautiful flowstone with rimstone pools.  
Next, they went to the Sump and saw the 

ladder that leads to an upper passage (they 

did not climb up).  Then they headed back 

out.  

4/1:  Helectite Cave, VA.  Participants in-

cluded David Socky, Mark Hodge, Amos 

Mincin, Tony Canike, Molly Lucier, and 
Brian Mayfield. We went to Supersweet dig 

where we brought the survey up to the dig 

face. Total survey for the day was 120 feet. 

In the dig, we made about 8 feet of progress, 
but more digging required. It was a good 6 

hour trip. 

4/2 -6: Karen Kastning, Lynn Ott  at-

tended the week-long Sinkhole Confer-

ence & Appalachian Karst Symposium, 

Shepherdstown, WV.  Karen went on two 

field trips, but due to her knee problems, 

she was not able to hike and see much 

of the karst areas.   

4/2:  Lowmoor Cave, VA.  Participants 

included David Socky, Mark Hodge, Ed 

Saugstad, and Jennifer Springfield. Jennifer 
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the sole was coming off!  We patched it 

up with a shoelace from Susan and fluo-

rescent orange duct tape.   

The cave was beautifully decorated, so 

we were glad it was a "photo shoot" trip 

and we had time to stop and take lots of 

pictures.  We saw a few cave crickets 

but no salamanders or bats.  One pool in 

particular was especially pretty and 

looked deep, based upon the color.  We 

did have one climb up via a knotted 

handline; as Susan promised, it wasn't as 

dicey as it looked.  Everyone was great 

about spotting and teamwork.  

Doug, Susan, Lauren, David, and Nick 

opted to check out the "low wet" lead 

passage to see where it went; Trish and I 

passed on that so we could check out the 

gift shop and sit in the rocking chairs 

with Mary Sue. They got a bit wet but 

had fun and made it out by their 3pm 

deadline.  I did my part buying some 

souvenirs.  Dinner afterwards was at 

Carlito's Mexican Restaurant; with lots 

of cave stories and laughter.  

Lost My Sole But Found My Cave Legs 
By Marian McConnell and Friends 

It had been too long since I'd been on a 

BRG caving trip; so it was good to get 

back underground with "old" and new 

caving friends on Sunday, April 22nd to 

Lost World Caverns in Lewisburg, WV. 

Lauren Appel, and our newest caver, 

Nick Schmalenberger (from California), 

joined Susan Burr, Doug Feller, David 

Socky, Mary Sue Socky, Trish Geiger, 

and me to gear up in style, inside a nice 

changing room in the beautiful Lost 

World facilities.  This was Nick's first 

BRG trip; he has some great caving ex-

perience including NCRC Level 3 cave 

rescue training. We were welcomed by 

both cave owners, Steve Silverberg and 

Steve Charlton.   

We entered the commercial part of the 

cave through the well-stocked gift shop, 

and then headed into the wild sec-

tion.  Mary Sue decided to turn back; 

she was a bit hung over from the wed-

ding that she and David had attended the 

evening before. Jeff and Hillary Huff-

man met us there, but Jeff had hurt his 

back so they opted out as well. 

Lauren needed a Band-Aid for a small 

finger cut on the way in, and as I pulled 

one out of my pack I remarked that I 

also made sure to bring duct tape since 

the last two caving trips I'd been on had 

people who lost the soles off their 

shoes.  As we got moving again, Nick 

said I'd better check my left boot since 

Lð R: Nick Schmalenberger, Lauren Appel, 

Marian McConnell, Susan Burr, Mary Sue 

Socky, Doug Feller, Dave Socky, Trish Geiger  

Dave Socky in squeeze near end of 

cave. Photo by Doug Feller  

Draperies. Photo by Dave Socky  

Formation. Photo by Lauren Appel  

The crew admiring formations. 

Photo by Susan Burr  

Dave Socky admiring a rimstone 

pool. Photo by Lauren Appel  

Marianõs sole is saved.  

Photo by Susan Burr  
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Gating Big Bone Cave in Natural Chimney Park 
Article and Photos by Mark Hodge 

April 18, 2018 

This is part of the on-going survey and 

dig project at Natural Chimneys Region-

al Park near Mt. Solon, VA. 

Rick Lambert and I met early Wednes-

day and took tools and the custom-made 

steel lid (easily weighed 100 pounds) for 

the culvert up to the cave. We had to 

remove a couple of large rocks first and 

then were able to shove the culvert into 

place. Then comedy ensued. 

We neglected to remove a couple of 

protruding roots and they stopped the 

culvert from reaching its resting place, 

six inches above a bedrock shelf.  We 

tried mightily to get the culvert back out 

of the hole, but with only two of us it 

turned out to be an impossible task. So 

Rick decided he would climb down into 

the eight foot culvert and cut the roots 

with a saws-all. He managed to do that 

job fairly easily, but the hard part came 

when he tried to get out. He was barely 

tall enough to jump and get his hands on 

the top edge of the culvert, but with the 

inside diameter at 32 inches and no lad-

der, his boots just scraped on the smooth 

wall of the culvert and he couldnôt get 

out. Of course I didnôt help at all, laugh-

ing hysterically. It never occurred to me 

to help him. Rick re-grouped and with a 

quip about ñthis is the last one I have in 

meò he lunged again for the top of the 

culvert. This time I did more than laugh 

and he made it out. Whew. No cave res-

cue call out today.  

After that it was a simple task to cut the 

top three feet off the culvert and take it 

down to ground level. 

Ted Babinger, from Augusta County 

Parks and Recreation, came by and we 

chatted for a while. We mentioned the 

fact that we were going to get some 

mortar mix and he graciously offered his 

guys up to help us carry it to the cave. 

And help they did. We greatly appreciat-

ed it!  

Rick Lambert and the  

big pile of tools.   

The culvert, finally in place, before 

Rick cut the top three feet off.  

Cutting the holes for the locking 

pipes. One of them can be seen off 

to the right. These will make the 

culvert secure against all but the 

most determined of gate breakers. 

Our goal was to make the cave en-

trance safe and protect the bones 

inside. I think we got there today.   

The entrance as we left it. Rick 

put a branch in to allow exit for 

any little critters that might be in 

there. We still could add about six 

more sacks of mortar mix to the 

installation job but the heavy  

lifting is done now.   
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The 2018 Spring VAR at Hungry Moth-

er Lutheran Center was a great success. 

They had some great led cave trips!  

Friday evening, while everyone was 

jostling to get on a Perkins trip, Mark 

Hodge & I quickly signed up for a guid-

ed tour of SnoCone Cave,, VA, led by 

our very own Brian Williams and Steph-

anie Petri. 

I had had the opportunity to help survey 

this well decorated cave a few years ago, 

but I was always busy with other pro-

jects when the scheduled survey trips 

occurred. Thatôs why I jumped at the 

opportunity to visit this cave. The trip 

was billed as a moderate horizontal trip.  

Once the dust of signups had settled, our 

team consisted of myself, Stephanie 

Petri, Brian Williams, Sandy Knapp, 

Jose Martinez, Mark Hodge, Bill Walk-

er, Paul Allen, Doug, Taylor Love, Riv-

er, plus one other guy whose name I 

didnôt get. This was Riverôs very first 

wild cave trip, and Taylor Love had only 

been on five wild cave trips. They both 

did great in spite of the fact that this was 

a ómoderateô excursion. 

It was a fun cave with tight squeezes, 

slippery mud slopes, big rooms with 

beautiful formations, webbing climbs, 

Spring VAR 2018 - SnoCone Cave 
Article and Photos By David Socky 

belly crawls through the water, and a big 

waterfall in the back with possible virgin 

passage at the top. Anyone have a climb-

ing pole? A great 4.5 hour trip with 

LOTS of photos taken.  

To get to the really good formations in 

the Rhapsody Room, we all had to go 

through Scaramouche Crawl, which was  

tight, narrow and wet. The belly crawl in 

water opened up into one of the nicest 

rooms in the cave. Again, more photos 

were taken. 

After the Rhapsody Room was a funky 

little climbup which wasnôt too bad if 

you were tall enough. There was plenty 

of help for those who werenôt. After 

some narrow, but well decorated pas-

sage, we climbed up into the Waterfall 

Room, which was the current end of the 

cave. Above the waterfall, you could see 

a passage taking off into the darkness. 

(This is were a climbing pole was need-

ed to get into this virgin passage.) 

Going down the webbing climb required 

doing an arm rappel of about 12 feet. 

Most of our group were introduced to a 

diaper sling and an eight ring, which was 

a lot easier on the body. 

Getting out of the cave required ascend-

ing a steep mud slope. Almost everyone 

used a handled ascender to get out. But, 

remember, this was a horizontal trip! 

We made it back in time for a great 

VAR dinner, barely. 

Getting ready to go caving  

Jose with formations  

Large drapery in Rhapsody Room 

Mark Hodge posing by  

some cool formations  
Bill Walker, Taylor Love, and River 

at the top of Rhapsody Room  
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Need help now? Join us on our Chat Line (Mon-Fri: 9am-5pm EST)  

Celebrating $50M Raised while Making a Difference  

Over The Edge Rappel Update 
By Mary Sue Socky 

 

I wrote to OTE asking for info on volun-

teering for the Patrick Henry Hotel rap-

pel. I asked ñé I and some of my fellow 
cavers are interested in helping with this 

years' "Final Rappel" on May 18-19, 

2018.  Where do we go to sign up?έ    

The reply is below.  Cavers, if you want 

to help with this rappel, put your money 

where your mouth is, and SIGN 

YOURSELF UP at the website below.   

It is free for volunteers.  This is a two-

day commitment (Friday afternoon/

evening, and rain or shine on Saturday.  

You will miss the May BRG meeting 

and Saturday trips, but this event is 

SOOO worth it.   

ñé Wow Mary your e-mail made my 

day!!! This is a great event and Organi-

zation. I have done the event 3x myself 

and we love having cavers as half of our 

tech staff are cavers and started many 

years ago with cavers. There are no 

special skills or certifications or prior 

experience needed. We follow all OSHA 

guidelines for working at height and will 

train everyone onsite with what they 

need for fall protection. The first stop to 

signing up is visiting https://

overtheedgeglobal.com/volunteer/ if you 

have any other questions at all feel free 

to reach out to me anytime!!! 

   Todd 

It would have been really nice if I had 

found some Wint-o-green Lifesavers for 

the total darkness. Oh well, maybe next 

time. 

After the hike back to the vehicles, eve-

ryone left. The day went a little longer 

than planned due to the size of the 

group. Gene & I followed John to the 

Martinsburg Cracker Barrel. John's wife, 

Judy, showed up to join us for dinner. 

Then it was time to zip home!  

A Pleasant Trip into Dam #4 Cave 
Article and Photos By Lynn Ott 

John Powers (Sligo Grotto) leads vari-

ous outdoor adventure trips for the City 

of Frederick (MD). John invited Gene 

Harrison & me to assist with 18 people 

from youngsters to grandparents for a 

hike along the C&O canal and a quick 

trip into Dam #4 Cave. 

John split the group 

into two. The first 

group went in led by 

John with me bringing 

up the rear, while the 

second group got some 

in-depth training from 

Gene outside the en-

trance. Just beyond 

daylight from the large 

entrance room, we saw 

a little brown bat hang-

ing on the wall about 

knee height. There was 

a small stream in the 

cave. 

On the trip with the 

second group, several 

of us also saw a sala-

mander (he was moving around). The 

second group did not stay in as long as 

the first groups, as a few of the young-

sters were a bit anxious to leave 

(especially after total darkness). Gene 

didn't get to give his entire spiel to 

group one. 

I brought jelly beans to share with eve-

ryone. I think the kids really liked that. 

Group photo at Dam #4 Cave  

Salamander in Dam #4 Cave  

http://www.overtheedgeglobal.com/
http://www.overtheedgeusa.com/
https://overtheedgeglobal.com/volunteer/
https://overtheedgeglobal.com/volunteer/
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Bat leaves Endangered Species List  
Washington Post 

The long-nosed bat just got off the en-

dangered species list. For decades, it was 

threatened by people in the US and Mex-

ico messing with its favorite food 

source: agave. That's until one guy 

worked hard to save the bats by getting 

tequila farmers to agree to let the bats 

feed on a portion of the agave plants 

used for their tequila production. Last 

week, the bat was taken off of the US 

endangered species list. It's the first bat 

species to do so. Cheers. 

For 30 years, the lesser long-nosed bat 

languished on the endangered species 

list, the federal governmentôs sick ward 

for animals on the verge of being wiped 

out. 

ñItôs pretty exciting, a pretty big deal,ò 

said Scott Richardson, a Fish and Wild-

life biologist who specializes in bats. 

And, considering that in recent years, 

ñthereôs been nothing but really bad 

news for bats in the U.S.ò because of the 

millions that have died from a lethal 

disease called white nose syndrome, 

Richardson said, itôs an even bigger 

deal. 

Since the 1970s, hundreds of species 

have gone on the list, but fewer than 50 

have been removed, according to a 

spreadsheet provided by Fish and Wild-

life. The American alligator, brown peli-

can, humpback whale, Northern Rocky 

Mountain gray wolf, San Miguel Island 

fox and bald eagle are among them. 

To join them, the lesser long-nosed bat 

needed the help of Bat Man, the nick-

name of Mexican ecologist Rodrigo Me-

dellin, who mounted a public education 

initiative and an industry campaign to 

produce bat-friendly tequila. On the 

American side of the border, said Win-

ifred Frick, chief scientist for Bat Con-

servation International, a nonprofit based 

in Texas, gates were created to guard the 

entrances to mines where the bats roost. 

Its story, like those of most animals on 

the list, was a downer. Researchers 

counted fewer than a thousand in 1988 

as human development moved in on the 

batsô habitat in Arizona, New Mexico 

and Mexico. The expansion uprooted a 

key food source ð agave, the source of 

tequila ð and a flower that towers over 

the plant when it blooms. The flowerôs 

sweet nectar is the animalsô energy 

source, ñtheir Red Bull,ò one scientist 

said. In return, they help pollinate the 

agave. 

But just in time for Earth Day, the lesser 

long-nosed batôs saga has taken a dra-

matic turn for the better. Officials an-

nounced this week that there are now an 

estimated 200,000, following an all-out 

effort to save them by the U.S. Fish and 

Wildlife Service, acting with the Mexi-

can government, schools, conservation-

ists and various other partners. They will 

go down in history as the first bat spe-

cies to be removed from the endangered 

list. 

Bats are sensitive to disturbances such as 

humans poking around, and the gates 

restricted vandalism and people who, 

oddly, liked to recreate in abandoned 

subterranean mines. Because the mines 

are a human health risk, they are often 

bulldozed shut, so wildlife officials and 

conservationists worked to convince 

counties and states to forgo that practice. 

Richardson said immigrants crossing the 

border were also a problem. Often, they 

try to evade capture by hiding in mines. 

While there, they start cooking and 

warming fires that scare the bats. 

ñSometimes, they just kill the bats,ò he 

said. 

Another element of success appears to 

have had nothing to do with conserva-

tion and its protections, Richardson and 

Frick said. Once a conservation plan was 

established in the mid-1990s and money 

was allotted for the effort, new technolo-

gy helped researchers find bats in places 

they werenôt known to roost. 

That raises the question of whether this 

species ever belonged on the endangered 

list. ñThereôs probably no question that 

there were more bats than were de-

scribed at the time they were listed,ò 

Richardson said. But ñyou canôt protect 

them if you donôt know where they are, 

so finding these roosts was important,ò 

he said. 

He added, ñRegardless of whether they 

were listed, they were still under threat.ò 

Extending protections to species only to 

find that there were more animals than 

originally thought is an issue that riles 

conservatives who say the Endangered 

Species Act is too often wrongly ap-

plied. Bills put forward by congressional 

Republicans seek to remove the lawôs 

most powerful requirements. 

Still, there is no question that cattle graz-

ing, farming and construction signifi-

cantly altered the habitat of the lesser 

long-nosed bat. As one strategy, officials 

from Arizona Fish and Game, U.S. Fish 

and Wildlife and Bat Conservation 

struck a deal with agave farmers. 

The farmers donôt need the flower spike 

from which bats drink nectar. ñWe typi-

cally donôt let the plants actually flower, 

so we worked with tequila producers to 

let a percentage of the plants flower,ò 

Frick said. Agave is also used for other 

drinks and as a syruplike sweetener, so 

the farmers had to be cajoled into pre-

serving the batsô food source. 

ñFor me, itôs exciting because itôs been a 

perfect example of partnerships,ò Rich-

ardson said. ñGame agencies, schools, 

tequila growers, a ton of people who 

have been involved over the last 30 

years. We wouldnôt be where we are 

today without the tremendous partner-

ships.ò  

https://links9.mixmaxusercontent.com/E2owEE6uyepsBThnN/l/FJNwWsloJrPA6oYRu?messageId=V8wp9E0tINddfdrtJ&rn=ISZpJXaQBiclRHbhdlI&re=gInJ3buUWaylGcARHbhdnI&sc=false
https://links4.mixmaxusercontent.com/E2owEE6uyepsBThnN/l/DK82WxKB1e37VpvGY?messageId=V8wp9E0tINddfdrtJ&rn=ISZpJXaQBiclRHbhdlI&re=gInJ3buUWaylGcARHbhdnI&sc=false
https://links9.mixmaxusercontent.com/E2owEE6uyepsBThnN/l/WOgCbdytjGNuK1gpD?messageId=V8wp9E0tINddfdrtJ&rn=ISZpJXaQBiclRHbhdlI&re=gInJ3buUWaylGcARHbhdnI&sc=false
https://links4.mixmaxusercontent.com/E2owEE6uyepsBThnN/l/T1r9Y86sYl08DEeEE?messageId=V8wp9E0tINddfdrtJ&rn=ISZpJXaQBiclRHbhdlI&re=gInJ3buUWaylGcARHbhdnI&sc=false
https://links4.mixmaxusercontent.com/E2owEE6uyepsBThnN/l/T1r9Y86sYl08DEeEE?messageId=V8wp9E0tINddfdrtJ&rn=ISZpJXaQBiclRHbhdlI&re=gInJ3buUWaylGcARHbhdnI&sc=false

